Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

October 24, 2023
ZBA Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Dave Moniz, Jody Clineff and Gregor Smith. Alternate Kristin Palace was not present. Lynne Bermudez, Sr. Administrative Assistant, was present.  
Visitors named on screen via zoom:  Planning Board Chairman Martha Morrison and Clerk Steve Hall were present as well as Dick Gandt and Boxford Cable Access TV.     
GOVERNOR’S ORDER
Chairman Moriarty read the following:  

Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be available, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:04 pm.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Chairman Moriarty read the following: “The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM in the event that the connection is lost at any time during the meeting.  Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”   No one responded.  

MBTA MULTI-FAMILY HOUSING DISTRICT - Discussion
Chairman Moriarty welcomed the Planning Board Chair Martha Morrison and Clerk Steve Hall to review and discuss the new MBTA District being developed by the Planning Board.  Chair Morrison reviewed that the Planning Board has been working with a consultant to develop the 3A Multi-family compliance model that has to be submitted to the state, and that she used the state bylaw model as a template and tailored it to fit Topsfield.  Tonight she and Clerk Hall would like to get the input of the ZBA on the proposed bylaw.  As background she stated Topsfield must identify land on which 118 units of multi-family housing can be built to meet the state’s compliance model.   Three under-utilized parcels of land, at the intersection of Rt 1 and Central Street, have been identified and the accompanying density and dimensional standards have been developed.  The lots are right on the highway but also walkable to the downtown.  
The issue of wetlands was discussed.  Anyone building on these properties would have to adhere to Topsfield’s wetlands bylaw.  The state does not penalize a town because it has wetlands (or septic) constraints, so if a builder cannot get the full 15 units of housing on an acre in the multi-family district because of wetlands or septic, the town still meets its state requirement.      
Chair Morrison stated that if the Planning Board submits the draft bylaw and compliance model to the state in early November, the state will do a pre-adoption review by early February to let the Board know if the bylaw and model meet the state’s 3A requirements.  This would ensure that the town is confident any material presented to residents in the public hearing and at the Annual Town Meeting (ATM) would be acceptable to the state.  If the state comes back asking for revisions, it may not be possible to present the new District at the 2024 ATM but rather at the 2025 ATM.  Topsfield, as an adjacent small town, is not required to be in full 3A compliance until December of 2025.
Chair Morrison then reviewed the proposed density and dimensional standards.  Gregor Smith recommended that the 2.5 story cap be expanded to 3 stories to make development projects more viable.  Chair Morrison agreed but stated she would want to ensure the housing had gabled (vs flat) roofs.   She then stated that Clerk Steve Hall was working on the definitions in the new bylaw to ensure they are consistent with existing bylaws and that there is no duplication of definitions. (A definition should only appear once). She then recommended that the ZBA be the site plan review authority for this new District as they currently review all multi-family housing plans for the town.  The ZBA concurred.

There was a question about the metrics in the compliance model of requiring 3000 square feet per dwelling unit per acre.  With this metric, 15 units per acre would require 45,000 square feet per acre, which is impossible since an acre has only 43,560 square feet.  Lynne will confirm with the consultant.  Chair Morrison stated that she had removed structured parking (multi-level parking garages) as an option on the lots due to space limitations.  The ZBA concurred.  The ZBA also concurred that the new bylaw use the definition of Open Space currently used in town bylaws.

Chair Morrison stated that once the Planning Board is comfortable with the bylaw and compliance model the Board will hold informational sessions with the public, followed by a public hearing.  She stated that article II (Establishment and Description of Districts) and III (Table of Uses) will need to be modified to add the new Overlay District. 
Chairman Moriarty asked if the Petco site had been considered for inclusion in the new District.  Chair Morrison said they could have included it but the town didn’t need it to meet the state standard of creating a district large enough for 118 units of housing.  The consultant recommended including only the minimum of what is required by the state. The town can then pursue any additional changes on its own, without state oversight.  Any changes made to the MBTA District must be reviewed/approved by the state.

Chair Morrison asked ZBA members to feel free to provide any additional thoughts on the District to the Planning Board.  Chairman Moriarty thanked Chair Morrison, Clerk Hall and Lynne Bermudez for all their work on this new District.

OTHER

Chairman Moriarty informed the ZBA that the Essex Agricultural Society (207 Boston St.) will be asking for a continuance of their public hearing scheduled for November 28, 2023 until January 23, 2024.   

MINUTES of 8/22/23 – Discussion/Vote

Jody Clineff made a motion to approve the minutes of 8-22-23 as presented.  Clerk Dave Merrill seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes
MINUTES of 9/26/23 – Discussion/Vote

Chair Moriarty made a motion to approve the minutes of 9-26-23 as presented.  Jody Clineff seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

ADJOURN
At 8:10 pm Gregor Smith made a motion to adjourn. Dave Moniz seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

DOCUMENTS
Per the Open Meeting Law, documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. Draft Meeting Minutes 8-22-23 and 9-26-23
3. Draft MBTA Multi-Family Bylaw 10-24-23

4. Draft MBTA District Analysis (Map) 8-3-23

Approved at 11-28-23 ZBA meeting.
Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
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